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I am Buhwan Lee from South Korea; I graduated 
with a pharmacy degree from Chonnam National 
University in 2006. Upon graduation, I served in the 
Korean Army for three years as a pharmacy officer, 
taking on roles such as working for the Armed Forces 
hospital, which helped troops from overseas; serving 
as the Chief Pharmacist at an Armed Forces hospital 
in Iraq; and teaching basic pharmacy protocols at the 
School of Military Medicine. I met friends in Iraq 
who recommended practicing in Canada because of 
its promising lifestyle and work environment. 
Through these interactions and the desire for a better 
life for my child, I decided to come to Canada to 
practice as a pharmacist.  

I have worked as a pharmacist for a little over two 
years in Canada after obtaining my Canadian license 
in 2013. In order to adapt to a new society as an 
International Pharmacy Graduate (IPG), there were 
many challenges I had to overcome. One challenge, 
possibly the toughest one, was language. Not only 
was it difficult to learn a new language, but being able 
to convey the correct message to patients presented 
another barrier for me. Other than lingual skills, there 
are other outstanding cultural differences between the 
Canadian pharmacy environment and that of my 
home country.  

The first cultural difference I have identified in 
pharmacy practice is the way pharmacists 
communicate with other healthcare professionals and 
patients. Canadian healthcare professionals are 
willing to have a discussion with patients regarding 
their health outcomes and cater to the patients’ 
need(s). More specifically, pharmacists can 
contribute to the patients’ wellbeing by expressing 
their drug related concerns on patients’ outcomes if 
any drug therapy problems are identified. In contrast, 
there is a hierarchy in the Korean healthcare system, 
which interrupts appropriate communication among 
healthcare professionals. Pharmacist-physician 
interactions are often limited in the community 
setting as the nature of pharmacies is more product-
based, with a particular focus on over-the-counter and 
natural health products. Since I did not expect 
frequent verbal and written communication with 
healthcare teams, it took a while for me to adapt to 
this new and unfamiliar practice. However, liaising 

with other healthcare providers is now one of the 
greatest pleasures in my daily work.  

Secondly, there are differences between South 
Korea and Canada, with regards to their regulations 
and overall healthcare systems. South Korea does not 
have a College of Pharmacists that would protect 
public health by regulating pharmacists, or 
communicate with the government to promote best 
practices. The Korean government is the main 
regulatory body for pharmacies and pharmacists in 
South Korea; as such, I have noticed less flexibility in 
pharmacy practice regulations and drug pricing 
compared to Canada. The National Health Insurance 
Corporation is a governing branch responsible for 
supervising South Korea’s universal health insurance 
system by regulating drug benefit lists and coverage. 
One flaw with this system is the South Korean version 
of Special Authority, as it takes much longer to accept 
exceptional patient circumstances in order to receive 
full benefit status. When I first encountered Special 
Authority requests and the Special Access Program in 
British Columbia, I was not confident in the system 
because I expected a similar time frame as my home 
country in receiving approval. This is one of the many 
benefits of practicing in British Columbia.  

Lastly, knowledge is very important to patient 
care, but I find that the method of delivering 
therapeutic information is more of a fundamental skill 
for pharmacists in Canada compared to South Korea. 
During my training in South Korea, I did not have any 
practicums incorporated into my degree. As such, 
professors focused heavily on the pharmacology and 
biochemistry of drugs. When practicing in Canada, 
there was a large difference between real-life practice 
and what I learned in school. Interactions with 
patients and other healthcare providers are vital and 
an aspect that I truly enjoy – a fact that is evident in 
my pursuit to become a Certified Geriatric 
Pharmacist. Since a significant proportion of my 
patients are elderly, I decided to pursue further 
education to better my delivery of patient care. From 
this, I have learned, for instance, that two-thirds of 
Americans over 65 years old have inadequate literacy 
and may not be able to read pharmacy labels (1,2). A 
similar statistic may be evident in Canada due to the 
inherent multiculturalism that exists within society. 
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This multiculturalism has changed the way I practice 
as it has allowed me to realize that not only do I 
experience cultural barriers, but my patients do as 
well. Being more cognizant of this fact allows me to 
appreciate diversity and practice in a more culturally-
competent manner.  

I believe international pharmacists are continually 
undergoing personal development to overcome the 
cultural and lingual differences between Canada and 
their respective home country. Some IPG pharmacists 
have great therapeutic knowledge; however, such 
knowledge can be lost in translation as they may find 
difficulty in transferring their medical knowledge 
from their native tongue to English in a manner that 
is appropriate for patients and other healthcare 
providers. Additionally, some may not be familiar 
with recognizing empathy cues and expressing 
empathy or sympathy to patients since it may not be a 
cultural practice back home. Although these barriers 
exist, they are by no means factors that IPGs cannot 
improve on. I believe IPGs share similar values as 

Canadian trained pharmacists; for instance, we both 
continually strive to improve and advance not only 
our professional practice, but also the Canadian 
healthcare system. Also, we seek to establish 
meaningful connections with our patients and 
colleagues to make our work place environment more 
enjoyable. In summary, I strongly believe that the 
contributions and different viewpoints of IPGs 
provide an enriched multicultural pharmacy practice 
in Canada. 

References 
1) Kutner M, Greenberg E, Jin Y, Paulsen C. The health literacy 
of America's adults: results from the 2003 national assessment of 
adult literacy (NCES 2006-483). Washington, DC: U.S. 
Department of Education, National Center For Education 
Statistics; 2006 Sep. p. 76  

2) Williams MV, Parker RM, Baker DW, Parikh NS, Pitkin K, 
Coates WC, Nurss JR. Inadequate functional health literacy 
among patients at two public hospitals. JAMA. 
1995;274(21):1677-82.  

 

 
 
 
 
  




